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PROCEEDINGS OF THE DODGE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Regular meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Missel at 9:00 A.M. on Wednesday, February 15, 2017 in the Board Room of the Courthouse, Fremont, Nebraska with the following members present:  Saalfeld, George, Osborn, Strand, Beam, Weddle and Missel.  Absent:  None.  Prior to roll call, Chairman Missel announced the meeting to be an open public meeting and that the open meeting laws were posted for anyone’s review.  

The Board unanimously declared the meeting legally convened.

The Board unanimously approved the agenda as printed and received and placed on file various county officials’ reports; correspondence from Nebraska Department of Roads regarding the State Transportation Improvement Plan (STIP); letter and correspondence from Attorney Thomas B. Thomsen representing Julie Hindmarsh, a landowner in Dodge County, regarding the request of OPPD to obtain Right-of-Way Easement from Dodge County; and NIRMA Safety Shorts for February 2017.
The Board unanimously approved the minutes of the February 1, 2017 meeting as printed.

At 9:05 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Corrections.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.
Under any items of discussion, Supervisor Beam, said the Sheriff’s office opened the booking area in the Dodge County correctional facility this morning for the first time since housing the county’s inmates in Saunders County. He gave kudos to Sheriff Hespen for his willingness to take over this responsibility and Supervisor Beam thought this will improve the correctional procedures.

At 9:12 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Corrections until Wednesday, March 1, 2017 at 9:05 A.M.

Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.
The Board unanimously approved the wage and hour claims as submitted in the amount of $173,314.25.
The Board unanimously approved the financial claims as submitted in the amount of $223,089.20.

In separate motions, the Board unanimously placed on file a letter from Dr. Monty Sellon, Vice-Chairman of Board of Trustees of Fremont Health, announcing the retirement of Mr. Joel Jelkin from their Board, effective with the last meeting in February 2017 and accepted their recommendation and appointed Ms. Jody Horner, President of Midland University, to fill the remainder of the unexpired 6-year term (term expires on March 31, 2022).

The Board unanimously, with Saalfeld abstaining, approved and authorized the Chairman to sign a resolution appointing Supervisor David W. Saalfeld to represent the County of Dodge to the Northeast Nebraska Solid Waste Coalition Board of Directors and Supervisors Lon Strand and Dan M. Weddle as his alternate representative.

The Board unanimously approved and authorized the Chairman to sign a revised Professional Services Agreement with Capital City Concepts LLC to prepare a wage/benefit study for all employees of Dodge County. (The agreement will cost $14,500 plus expenses of no more than $2,500.)


The Board unanimously approved the request of County Sheriff Hespen to establish a petty cash fund of $300 for use in the booking room.

The Board unanimously set the uniform copy fee of $1.00 per copy and $5.00 per copy for sheriff’s reports. (Our auditors suggested the county board set a uniform fee for departments.)
Committee Report – Supervisor Strand said the facilities crew is doing much needed remodeling of the bathrooms in the courthouse and did some updates on the booking area of the correctional facility.

Committee Report – Supervisor Osborn said ENHSA’s (Eastern Nebraska Human Services Agency) new building will open in March with a grand opening scheduled for May. He also explained for every dollar spent locally for ENOA (Eastern Nebraska Office on Aging), seven dollars are generated from state and federal sources.


The Board unanimously approved and authorized the Chairman to sign a Resolution closing Bridge #158 on County Road 13. (This is a fractural critical bridge used only by the landowner who was given permission to build a driveway onto the present Highway 30 to replace the bridge and it costs the county $1,000 per year to inspect the bridge.)

The Board unanimously approved the specifications and authorized Highway Superintendent Doll to advertise for machine mowing of County Road Right-of-Way and to have the bids opened on March 13, 2017 at 11:00 A.M. (Superintendent Doll says this covers 52 miles of paved road ditches of the county.)

The Board unanimously approved and authorized the Chairman to sign an Interlocal Agreement between the LENRD (Lower Elkhorn Natural Resources District), the City of Scribner and Dodge County for Scribner Bank Stabilization Project. (This is along the Elkhorn River, not along the dike protecting the city of Scribner.)

Representatives from OPPD (Omaha Public Power District) and the City of Fremont, and landowner, Julie Hindmarsh were present to discuss potential easements covering Dodge County drainage ditch property and fee acquisitions associated with the easements. Ms. Hindmarsh said the Elkhorn River Valley Drainage District was formed 108 years ago by her great grandfather. Later it was dissolved with their funds given to the county. She said that amounts $6.2 million in today’s dollars. She added the right-of-way was given to the county for “drainage purposes only”. Adam Ecklund, from OPPD said the purpose of the transmission lines is to link OPPD to Fremont Department of Utilities. He said they are asking for easements only and they are not placing any poles in drainage areas. Brian Newton, General Manager of Fremont Department of Utilities, said the City of Fremont cannot expand without the link to OPPD. He added this proposal has been ongoing for 4 or 5 years, way before the chicken plant was proposed. Mr. Ecklund said the easements would include both transmission and distribution capabilities. Transmission capabilities means transmitting longer distances to substations, whereas distribution means dropping lines off the large poles for local distribution. He said the Corps of Engineers have approved the plan. He said there’s nine poles planned in the drainage area with concrete bases going down 30 feet into the ground. Ms. Hindmarsh said this route is not the best one and suggested finding an alternative route. Mr. Ecklund said the cost of this project is 1 million dollars per mile. Ms. Hindmarsh wondered about the affect to drainage by having 30 feet concrete bases periodically. Supervisor Saalfeld said under normal circumstances ground water moves a foot per year. The Board unanimously approved the concept of the easements and with the Elkhorn River Drainage District to approve the easements and sale of property to OPPD to allow them to install transmission line structures that do not impede drainage or accelerate flooding and return property to original or better condition and that the funds given by the easements be earmarked for drainage improvements in the Elkhorn River Drainage District. (Since this was the first time distribution lines were discussed, the county attorney and OPPD personnel will amend the verbiage and bring it to the next meeting.) 
Immediately thereafter, the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Equalization.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

The Board unanimously approved tax roll corrections #4773 thru #4783.

In separate motions the Board unanimously approved tax exemptions of TL 71 .63A 13 17 8 & TL 51 1.19A 24 17 8 of Midland University, Fremont Area Habitat for Humanity on Cambridge Square 1st Add’n Lt 17 Blk 3 and Coddington’s Add’n S78' Lt 8 Blk 1, Cambridge Square 2nd Add’n Lts 1 & 3 and BKST Lt 6, Blk 147,1 & 3 in Cambridge Square 2nd Addition, Lot 6, Blk 147 of BKST, O.T. E½ Lt 5 Blk 125 & S½ alley on N. of E½ Lt 5 of Fremont Art Association. 

The Board, by a 6 to 1 vote with Osborn dissenting, approved an exemption with a $100 late filing penalty to Iglesia Apostolica De Le Fe En Christo Jesus in the US of Fremont, Nebraska on their church located on O.T. S1/2 of Lots 5 & 6 in Block 93.


The Board unanimously approved the exemption and waived any penalties for first time being late on TL 184 & 185 .65 acres in Section 15 T17 R8 of Church of Dios Es Amor of Fremont, Nebraska for years 2016 and 2017.

The Board unanimously approved Exemptions of Midland University of Fremont, Nebraska on two 2015 Chevrolet Impalas, one removed and other added.
At 10:35 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Equalization until 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, March 1, 2017.
Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.
The Board unanimously approved the recommendation to the State Liquor Control Commission of the renewal of liquor licenses of Amoco Fuel Express and North Bend Golf Course.

At 10:36 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Supervisors until Wednesday, March 1, 2017 at 9:00 A.M.
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